

EDITORIAL

Open Access



Generic drug crisis in Japan and changes leading to the collapse of universal health insurance established in 1961: the case of Kobayashi Kako Co. Ltd.

Makoto Kosaka¹, Akihiko Ozaki^{2,3}, Yudai Kaneda⁴, Hiroaki Saito², Erika Yamashita², Anju Murayama⁵, Hanano Mamada², Tetsuya Tanimoto² and Mihajlo Jakovljevic^{6,7,8*}

Japan established a national health insurance scheme in 1961, and thanks to this, all the Japanese population have equal access to decent medical care by paying only 10–30% of the medical cost from their own pocket basically, depending on the person's age [1]. An overlooked consequence was ever-increasing healthcare costs. With the advancement of medical technology and a fast-aging society, Japan's healthcare cost has kept rising, exceeding 44 trillion JPY in 2019, which calls for an overhaul of its health insurance scheme [2]. However, the Japanese government failed to offer a fundamental solution and instead took a temporary measure in 2015 to encourage the use of generic drugs.

Consequently, the percentage of generic drugs in total amount prescriptions increased from 32.5% in 2005 to

78.3% as of September 2020 [3]. However, we cannot help saying that a consequence of this policy change has been problematic, as the country has recently faced an unprecedented series of incidents related to poor quality assurance. The representative case is that, in 2020, an oral antifungal drug itraconazole, sold by a Japanese generic drug company Kobayashi Kako Co., Ltd, was found to be accidentally contaminated with a sleep-inducing ingredient during their manufacturing process. At least 245 patients taking the drug had unwarranted side effects, including two deaths due to loss of consciousness while driving.

An investigation revealed that the company had manufactured pharmaceuticals through unauthorized procedures since 2005. It was divulged that, since the late 1970s, the company had not conducted any quality tests and had fabricated the results. Additionally, only 800 staff were allocated to 500 types of products, indicating significant understaffing to underpin the various production. As a result of this incident, on 9 February 2021, the company was ordered by Fukui Prefectural office to suspend operations for 116 days, the longest suspension ever for a pharmaceutical company.

Additionally, the company was also found to have made false statements in its applications for pharmaceutical approvals for 12 products, and in April 2021, the Ministry of Health, Labour, and Welfare of Japan revoked their approvals and ordered it to improve its operations [4]. A series of these scandals have critically damaged the

*Correspondence:

Mihajlo Jakovljevic

sidartagothama@gmail.com; jakovljevic.mihajlo.46@hosei.ac.jp

¹ Imamura Hospital Kagoshima, Kagoshima, Japan

² Medical Governance Research Institute, Minato-ku, Tokyo, Japan

³ Department of Breast and Thyroid Surgery, Jyoban Hospital of Tokiwa Foundation, Iwaki, Fukushima, Japan

⁴ School of Medicine, Hokkaido University, Sapporo, Hokkaido, Japan

⁵ School of Medicine, Tohoku University, Sendai, Miyagi, Japan

⁶ Institute of Advanced Manufacturing Technologies, Peter the Great St. Petersburg Polytechnic University, St. Petersburg, Russia

⁷ Institute of Comparative Economic Studies, Hosei University, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo, Japan

⁸ Department of Global Health Economics and Policy, University of Kragujevac, Kragujevac, Serbia



© The Author(s) 2023. **Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit <http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/>. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (<http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/>) applies to the data made available in this article, unless otherwise stated in a credit line to the data.

company's financial status and reputation and led to its bankruptcy. As a result, the company was taken over by the Japanese second largest generic drug company Sawai Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd, in March 2022, with 2020 sales of 182,537 million JPY [5].

Not only the case above, the largest generic drug manufacturer in Japan Nichi-Iko Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd., with its 2020 sales of 190,076 million JPY, was found to have been selling its products with unauthorized procedures since 2009 and was ordered to suspend operations in March 2021. After this incident, inspections by prefectures were strengthened, and a certain number of pharmaceutical companies were ordered to suspend production for similar violations. Sudden suspensions of production because of such problems threaten stable supply, and there were repetitive shortages and replacements of various types of generic drugs including essential medicines, causing confusion in daily clinical practice [6]. As of August 2021, out of 15,433 medications, 743 had their shipments suspended and 2400 had been undershipped [7]. Shortages of essential medicines in other wealthy OECD markets have been documented to lead to substantial opportunistic costs of medical care [8]. Various strategies to tackle these bottleneck weaknesses have been proposed [9]. Yet one should keep in mind that Japanese advanced pharmaceutical technology innovation [10] and diversity of dosage forms of approved medicines exceeding the Western one by a strong degree [11]. These facts add certain complexity to the challenge [12].

One of the reasons behind these incidents is the Japanese government's policies to reduce medical costs in order to protect the country's universal health coverage, which is in a state of crisis due to the super aging society [13]. The government has started giving manufacturers and distributors permission independently since 2005 with the revision of the Pharmaceutical Affairs Law, which prompted pharmaceutical companies to outsource their drug manufacturing function. Consequently, barriers to entry into contract production of generic drugs were lowered, and chemical manufacturers or textile manufacturers, etc. started production of generic drugs in Japan [14]. As a result, the total number of generic drug companies has increased to 194 as of November 2019, with the majority being small-scale companies.

However, their sustainability has increasingly become questionable as the frequency of the official drug price revision once ever year since 2021 has made it difficult for generic companies to restructure their portfolio and gain sufficient profit constantly, jeopardizing their financial status. Indeed, the promotion policies advocating the usage of generic drugs have prompted

companies to increase their investments in generic drug manufacturing, thereby assisting Japan in approaching its generic target of 80% (78.3% as of September 2020). However, in reality, not only has the expansion of factories and personnel failed to keep pace, but their financial status has also become increasingly fragile and vulnerable to policy changes concerning generic drugs. In fact, as for the medical cost, the government estimates that generic drugs reduced the expenditure by about 17 billion USD in 2020, though the recent annual drug expenditure has been around 92 billion USD in Japan. On the other hand, in this situation, generic manufacturers have been forced to expand production to meet the demand while prioritizing stable supply with thin profit, neglecting sufficient quality assurance. There is an obvious trade-off between the quality against the cost of manufacturing and regulatory requirements of these products [15].

Although the government has conducted an unannounced on-site inspection to ensure quality assurance and improve domestic regulations to match Good Manufacturing Practice global standards, it would not be easy to regain trust in generic drugs. The reckless promotion policy of generic drugs should be reconsidered so that generic drug companies can achieve economical sustainability [16], and additional costs should be accepted to produce reliable generic drugs. These recommendations would essentially go into the footsteps of decades-long Japanese policy to protect brand name medicines [17]. Such policy rewards the cost of innovation via 5 years of extensions of post-patent exclusivity after license expiration [18]. Thus, we firmly believe an effective pharmaceutical policy equilibrium must satisfy both Japanese public sentiment for quality and copy-cat pharmaceutical manufacturers' needs for survival in a highly competitive market [19].

Acknowledgements

Not applicable.

Author contributions

MK, AO, TT created early draft manuscript. YK, HS, EY, AM, HM have contributed with meaningful adjustments and expansions of the article. MJ has integrated all the multiple revisions and prepared the final version for submission. All authors contributed for important intellectual content and fulfilled ICMJE requirements for full authorship. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Funding

Mihajlo Jakovljevic received a Grant from JSPS—Japanese Society for Promotion of Science outside the content of conceived work. The Fund had no insight, censorship or approval and shares no responsibility for the content.

Availability of data and materials

All data cited in this contribution are publicly accessible.

Declarations

Ethics approval and consent to participate

Not applicable according to GCP and Helsinki Declaration provisions. This Editorial/Commentary article without any interventional research being conducted, clinical trial or access to private patient data.

Consent for publication

Not applicable.

Competing interests

As an Editorial from the Editor-in-Chief of Cost Effectiveness and Resource Allocation, this article did not require peer review. "The authors declare that Mihajlo Jakovljevic is Editor-in-Chief of the journal."

17. Kawaura A, Croix SJL. Japan's shift from process to product patents in the pharmaceutical industry an event study of the impact on Japanese firms. *Econ Inquiry*. 1995;33(1):88–103.
18. Sakakibara M, Branstetter LG. Do stronger patents induce more innovation? Evidence from the 1988 Japanese patent law reforms; 1999.
19. Masuda S. The market exclusivity period for new drugs in Japan: overview of intellectual property protection and related regulations. *J Generic Med*. 2008;5(2):121–30.

Publisher's Note

Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Published online: 31 May 2023

References

1. <https://japanhpn.org/en/section-6-2/>.
2. <https://gemmed.ghc-j.com/?p=44190>.
3. Jakovljevic MB, Nakazono S, Ogura S. Contemporary generic market in Japan—key conditions to successful evolution. *Expert Rev Pharmacoecon Outcomes Res*. 2014;14(2):181–94. <https://doi.org/10.1586/14737167.2014.881254>.
4. <https://www.mixonline.jp/tabid55.html?artid=70975>.
5. <https://answers.tenavi.com/pharmanews/18470/#:~:text=%E4%BA%8B%E6%A5%AD%E3%82%92%E6%A8%A1%E7%B4%A2,%E6%97%A5%E5%8C%BB%E5%B7%A514%25%E5%A2%97%E5%8F%8E,%E5%86%86%E5%BC%885.0%25%E5%A2%97%E5%89%E3%80%82>.
6. NHK, Nippon Hoso Kyokai, Japan. Generic drug manufacturers face a series of problems, some of which are hindering the availability of generic drugs. <https://www3.nhk.or.jp/news/html/20210805/k10013182521000.html>. Accessed August 6, 2021.
7. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, Japan. Minutes of the 6th Meeting of the Conference of Stakeholders on Measures to Ensure the Stability of Ethical Drugs. https://www.mhlw.go.jp/stf/newpage_25308.html. Accessed May 27, 2022.
8. Jakovljevic M, Sugahara T, Timofeyev Y, Rancic N. Predictors of (in) efficiencies of healthcare expenditure among the leading Asian economies—comparison of OECD and non-OECD nations. *Risk Manag Healthc Policy*. 2020;13:2261.
9. Mori J, Kenichi H, Tetsuya T, Tomoko M, Masahiro K. Drug shortages after the Eastern Japan Earthquake: experiences in a tertiary referral center. *Drug Inf J*. 2012;46(5):607–10.
10. Jakovljevic M. Therapeutic innovations: the future of health economics and outcomes research—increasing role of the Asia-Pacific. *J Med Econ*. 2021;24(Sup 1):1–2.
11. Jakovljevic M, Wu W, Merrick J, Cerda A, Varjadic M, Sugahara T. Asian innovation in pharmaceutical and medical device industry—beyond tomorrow. *J Med Econ*. 2021;24(Sup 1):42–50.
12. Umemura M. Crisis and change in the system of innovation: the Japanese pharmaceutical industry during the lost decades, 1990–2010. *Bus Hist*. 2014;56(5):816–44.
13. Ogura S, Jakovljevic M. Health financing constrained by population aging—an opportunity to learn from Japanese experience. *Serb J Exp Clin Res*. 2014;15(4):175–81.
14. Iizuka T, Kensuke K. The generic drug market in Japan: will it finally take off? *Health Econ Policy Law*. 2011;6(3):369–89.
15. Hashimoto H, Ikegami N, Shibuya K, Izumida N, Noguchi H, Yasunaga H, Miyata H, Acuin JM, Reich MR. Cost containment and quality of care in Japan: Is there a trade-off? *Lancet*. 2011;378(9797):1174–82.
16. The Lancet Oncology. Generic drugs: are they the future for affordable medicine? *Lancet Oncol*. 2018;19(2):149. [https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045\(18\)30033-0](https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30033-0).

Ready to submit your research? Choose BMC and benefit from:

- fast, convenient online submission
- thorough peer review by experienced researchers in your field
- rapid publication on acceptance
- support for research data, including large and complex data types
- gold Open Access which fosters wider collaboration and increased citations
- maximum visibility for your research: over 100M website views per year

At BMC, research is always in progress.

Learn more biomedcentral.com/submissions

